Jackie Andrew

District Ranger

Superior National Forest, USDA

Tofte Ranger District 

PO Box 2159

Tofte, MN 55615

September 5, 2002

File code: 2320 

Dear Ms. Andrew,

Thank you for your inquiry about the Kelso Mountain Trail.  You asked for information about the Millennium Community Trail nomination and Executive Order #13195.

Kelso Mountain Trail was nominated for a Community Millennium Trail in Spring of  2000.  Presidential E.O. #13195 was issued by President Bill Clinton on January 19, 2001, or about 10 months later.  Please understand these are two separate events and they are not connected as the USFS letter dated August 15 implies.

Kelso Mountain Trail was nominated along with the Kekekabic and Snowbank trails for designation “Community Millennium Trail” because it connects “people with the history of the land”.  The idea to “Honor the Past – Imagine the Future,” came out of White House Millennium Council chaired by Hillary Rodham Clinton.  The American Hiking Society coordinated application and designation of the Community Millennium Trails category.  Since the White House Millennium Council was dissolved after the year 2000, the fate of the application done over internet is unknown.  More importantly, the designation of the Kelso Mountain Trail as a Community Millennium Trail does exist, as a result of due application process.   I have attached copy of the original for your review.

Executive Order #13195.

The Forest Service Handbook states that Executive Order has power of law.   We simply request that the USFS comply.  The Executive Order #13195 is self-explanatory and contains number of directives to preserve and promote historic trails. 

There are number of other laws and directives.  For example, the SNF BWCA management plan of 1993 calls for complex and expensive evaluation of trail status before it can be returned to FS inventory.  However, after reviewing the Forest Service Handbook and NEPA statute, we feel that “Categorical Exclusion” applies here, since Kelso Mountain Trail is an existing trail and used by hikers on an annual basis.

In returning the Kelso Mountain Trail, the US Forest Service would continue its rich tradition of preserving fire lookout trails. The Kekekabic, the Sioux Hustler and the Brule Lake trails were all preserved and restored because of their historic connection to fire lookout towers as well as unique recreational value.

As stated by the White House Millennium Council, my hope is that you too will “Honor the past – Imagine the Future” and return the Kelso Mountain Trail to the USFS inventory.  In doing so, present and future visitors of the Superior National Forest will be indebted to you for preserving this unique historic and recreational trail.

Respectfully,




Martin Kubik

President, Boundary Waters Trails Preservation Association

309 Cedar Avenue South

Minneapolis, MN 55454

Enc.

	PRIVATE
COMMUNITY MILLENNIUM TRAILS

Community Millennium Trails include thousands of trails across the United States which commemorate and interpret the communities they serve, be they large or small. Each trail in this category is a trail in its most basic form: a path, either physical or conceptual, connecting places and people. 

American Hiking Society, in cooperation with Rails-to-Trails Conservancy, coordinated the application process and designation of the Community Millennium Trails category


Program Overview

	PRIVATE
To engage all Americans in marking the new millennium in ways that would leave a lasting legacy, President Clinton and First Lady Hillary Rodham Clinton created the White House Millennium Council to organize a number of national millennium projects. The millennium projects spurred by this effort were guided by the unifying theme to "Honor the Past - Imagine the Future." 

Millennium Trails was a partnership between the White House Millennium Council, U.S. Department of Transportation and Rails-to-Trails Conservancy in cooperation with other agencies and organizations. As one of the national millennium projects, Millennium Trails recognized, promoted and supported trails as a means to preserve open spaces, interpret history and culture and enhance recreation and tourism. Under this initiative, more than 2,000 trails across America were be recognized, enhanced or built. These included hiking trails, bicycle paths, greenways and scenic byways through rural and urban landscapes and cultural and heritage trails that preserve and commemorate major events in our nation's history. 

Millennium Trails - The Next Phase

January 31, 2001

As we enter the year 2001, Millennium Trails continues to move forward. At this time, we want to inform you that the original program services (supported with funding from the United States Department of Transportation and the American Express Company) have been completed. While the mission of the program has been achieved, it is inspiring to see a variety of new efforts continue to grow. We have clearly helped move the trails movement forward and helped make trails an important part of America's legacy in the new millennium. Although current plans do not include a continued central office for Millennium Trails, please note the following initiatives which will continue working towards connecting our heritage, culture and communities: 

1. Presidential Library and Archives: This website will be maintained online in archival form by the new Clinton Presidential Library, and the Library has been provided with the project archives so they can be included in the permanent collection. 

2. Millennium Trails Book: In Spring, 2001 a book entitled "Millennium Trails: Pathways for the 21st Century will be released by Author Kathleen Cordes and Sagamore Press. A portion of the proceeds from the book will support National Trails Day. 

3. Art on Millennium Trails: The National Endowment of the Arts and the National Assembly of State Arts Agencies continue to advance the NEA funded project to create works of art on each of the Millennium Legacy Trails. 

4. New Interagency Trails Council: on January 18, 2001, President Clinton signed an Executive Order entitled, "Trails For America In The 21st Century." The order called for the establishment of a Federal Interagency Trails Council and encouraged cooperative efforts to continue creating a national system of trails. Following this action, an M.O.U. was signed by key federal agencies on January 19, 2001 to enhance the management of the National Trails System. 

5. National Recreational Trails Program: the NRT program has been re-launched by the Department of the Interior and U.S. Forest Service in cooperation with American Trails and other partners. This effort will continue the legacy of Millennium Trails by providing an ongoing program for recognition of local trails at the national level. 

On behalf of all of our partners, thank you to everyone who helped make Millennium Trails a success, and to the countless volunteers and leaders who continue to connect America with trails. 

Jeff Olson, Director
Millennium Trails 


